

MINUTES

January 26, 2011
3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
John Bardo, Heidi Buchanan, Catherine Carter ,David Claxton, Chris Cooper, Beverly Collins, Cheryl Daly, Elizabeth Heffelfinger, Christopher Hoyt, David Hudson,  Luther Jones,  Leroy Kauffman,  Ron Mau, David McCord, Erin  McNelis, Kadie Otto, Justin Menickelli, Bill Richmond, Philip Sanger, Linda Stanford, Vicki Szabo, Erin Tapley,  Ben Tholkes,  Chuck Tucker,  Cheryl Waters-Tormey, Laura Wright
Members with Proxies:

Rebecca Lasher, Elizabeth McRae, Barbara St. John
Members absent:  Malcolm Powell
Recorder: 

Ann Green
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________

Motion:

Motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of December 1, 2010 as amended and the minutes of December 9th, 2010 as presented. 
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Report from Chancellor Bardo: 

Discussion focused on budget issues. The Chancellor’s office will put this year’s approved budget on the website by tomorrow. This is the budget allocation from the state without any rescissions for the current fiscal year. We have already had a 1% rescission and an additional 2.5% rescission. The total rescissions could be as much as 5%. 
Dr. Bardo shared that he had recently met with Tom Ross, President of the UNC university system. He feels Tom Ross is the absolute right person for the job and among other good traits; he has a good sense of the academic enterprise. A few key points from the meeting were that 1) Tom is adamantly against reducing state employee salaries and 2) the upcoming budget appears to be in better shape than they thought in December. The actual deficit may not be $3.7 billion. It may be more like $2.9 billion although this won’t be known for certain until after income taxes are complete in April. This may mean a 10% reduction in the budget rather than 15%, but we are still planning as if there will be a 15% reduction. We are still under instruction to prepare for a 15% reduction. This is a big difference and has huge implications. By March 1, we will prepare to leave the new chancellor a cleaned up budget that is 10% smaller in state funds. Any reductions in force in non-faculty positions that are known to be reduced we will do their payouts out of this budget year while we still have the cash as opposed to leaving the new chancellor to pay them out next year when they will actually have to cut more positions to make the pay-out. This will be in an attempt to minimize the number of people who will need to be laid off.
Dr. Bardo referred to the number of emails the university has received from him regarding what it means to be a critical position. They are testing everything against that criticality question. 

As far as faculty commenting on other divisions within the university, Dr. Bardo asked that if you see anything that should be considered, to please let them know. Additionally, it is important that it is clear to everyone that the budget cuts apply to state funds only. 
Dr. Stanford spoke to budget issues as well. She is not as optimistic on issues related to the budget and reiterated that they are planning for a 15% reduction. She tasked the deans with doing a program prioritization on November 2nd and asked them to begin looking at programs so that prioritization could inform and support them in decision making for budget reductions. They are looking at a number of options with reorganization and want to minimize as much disruption to the academic area as possible. 

She clarified that there was always the intent of involving faculty in discussion regarding budget reductions. She is not able to bring faculty into specifics of the budget reductions because that involves personnel decisions. Until the personnel are informed that information is confidential and can’t be given to her advisory committee. Each dean in November gave her the names of two faculty members and last Friday, Anne Aldrich was asked to contact those faculty members to set up the first advisory meeting. As much as possible, processes and information will be shared with the advisory committee. They are looking at every aspect of how we operate to see if we can’t be more efficient before looking at reduction of programs. Again, Linda reiterated that faculty input will be obtained.
Dr. Bardo clarified that he is including other university divisions as well and so that we can get faculty input that way as well. He asked that if faculty see anything that they don’t see to please let them know. This is to the point where the easy cuts have been made, they are getting to really serious issues and questions about services and what services do we offer; what do we not offer. We’re at that level.

Erin asked if the deans are to provide Dr. Stanford with 10% in cuts tomorrow. Dr. Stanford confirmed they already have the 5% cut in place; they worked on that before the end of the school year. Tomorrow they will have additional discussion about an additional 5%. There is an area that may make people feel better. They will look at all pieces within the academic division collectively. There may be an area that will realize more than a 10-15% reduction. For example, reorganization in one area may afford more than a 15% reduction and may allow other areas to take a lesser cut.
There will be some divisions that might contribute more than others. We’re trying to be as strategic as possible.

Erin shared that there was an understanding out there that interpreted that the 10% due tomorrow was on top of the 10% already talked about and that it brings us up to 20%.

This isn’t correct. Linda clarified that there is 5% in reserves; another 5% was due before the holidays. The specifics of that 5% weren’t given until this past week. The third 5% is what she is talking to the deans about tomorrow. We’re talking a total of 15%.
Dr. Bardo said he believes based on conversations from Tom Ross that we are looking at approximately 10% in cuts; 5% of which is already in hand. July 1 will go to 10% less money in the budget. There will be adjustments, up or down. 

Erin asked if the tuition increases that were approved will be taken into consideration or are these reductions outside of the increases. Dr. Bardo said they are outside of the tuition increases right now because we don’t know what the legislature will allow us to keep on campus. It is believed they will allow the increases to be kept, but is still not settled.  If it is allowed, we would use that money to cushion some of the other things that we are losing. 
Dr. Bardo also said that we have been told that we have to revert an additional 2.5% of this year’s budget to the general fund.  We are preparing that now. We’ve already reverted 1%.; now we have to revert an additional 2.5% and that is by line item. We have to tell them specifically where we will put this. We were told at 5:00 p.m. last night that we have to prepare for a total of a 5% reversion this year in case it occurs. That’s the 1%, plus the 2.5% plus another 1.5%. It was clarified that this is from this year’s budget. Dr. Bardo will be spending as much time in the legislature as much as he can be to try to stop this and they are working on preparing the arguments against this reversion. It is not law yet; the legislature is talking about giving the governor the authority.

Dr. Stanford said they should be able to give a listing of what we have put into the reversion. 

Comment: You did say you were going to try to take the costs of any layoffs into this fiscal year, not next. How much of that is represented in a percentage because that becomes another reversion.

Dr. Bardo’s response: It is another reversion, I can’t give the exact number because it depends on exactly who it is and some people may get 30 days notice and certain people may get up to 4 mos. notice.  It literally depends on which positions go away….we’re looking at our timeline to try to get as much of that done.
Comment: So that could be up to a percentage point?

Dr. Bardo’s response: Yes, at least, if you think about it in terms of salaries; it could be up to a third of a person’s salary. But then where to get that money; then you have to have more layoffs to get the money to pay that so we’re trying to do that this year; to take it out of their ongoing salaries as opposed to laying them off and then having to come up with other money too.  That’s really the issue we’re facing. I’m trying to minimize layoffs. I can honestly tell you, I don’t want to layoff anybody. And layoffs by the way do not involve; when we’re talking about RIF (Reductions in Force) we’re talking about people who have a right to be here unless told they are not here. A person on a term contract that the term contract is over at the end of the academic year has no reason to expect that they would be back the next year, under law. A secretary who has been here 10 years has every reason to believe they will be here next year. There’s a big difference there. A person you hired to teach a class and you historically hire them regularly; they still don’t have a reason legally to expect that they will be back next year.  When we talk about RIFs we’re not talking about term positions, temporary positions, part time positions, we’re talking about people who are ongoing employees of the university. I do not anticipate this affecting at 10% tenure track or tenured faculty. If somebody doesn’t make it; it because they don’t make it, it’s not because of this. 
Comment: This goes back to the budget cuts? 
Dr. Bardo’s response: That is the budget cuts. The reversion issue, understand, I want to be clear.

Comment: We’re still not talking people on the reversion; it’s back to the budget cuts.

Dr. Bardo’s response: Right, but I will be talking Monday about RIFs and that is not a faculty question. You don’t RIF faculty in that sense. Our faculty are hired under tenure, tenure track, term, temporary a semester at a time.
Linda mentioned in the 10% we anticipate no tenure track faculty. But in the 15% scenario there may be faculty involved because there may be programs that are closed. 

A couple of other things Dr. Bardo said that are being worked through: in the summer – what kind of utility savings might we get by going to a 4-day week? They are looking at utility savings by consolidating courses into one or two buildings. He’s asked that they look at a staggered 4-day work week where you get Friday off one week and Monday the next with a 4-day weekend which from a quality of life standpoint is valuable and from an expenditure standpoint you don’t have to air condition buildings for longer periods of time. They are questioning whether or not to provide housing on campus for the May Mini-mester. It is hugely expensive without much benefit for approximately 25 students. 

Comment: I know the point had come up, part of with the timelines and with program prioritization and in budget short timelines. Budget is a short timeline and program prioritization leads to longer because elimination of programs takes time and it leads to the question of the option of pushing some of the program prioritization deadlines to give a more thoughtful process or not. What are those options? How much of the program prioritization is still deadlines being driven by budget cuts that have to be done early? What are our options?
Dr. Bardo’s response: When you are dealing with academic program issues, you are dealing with contractual issues with faculty members; you are dealing with SACS standards regarding program discontinuation. This is not a simple process. The SACs standard requires a teach out where you inform SACS how you are going to teach out those students that are currently in the program…what you end up when talking about program elimination is that it is really a longer term issue for the institution. The difficulty has to do with giving everybody notice. We will want to do that by the end of the semester if that is something that has to happen next year. The reason is you have to give students and faculty notice. If it looks like the budget is going to be a little bit more flexible, we’ll have a little more time with it, but if it is something we are going to have to do we will have to look at it over the course of this semester; by the end of the academic year we need to have our hands around the program prioritization issues and any potential discontinuation. 

Dr. Stanford added that if there is going to be a program closure we have to be in position to make the decision before March 1st because we have fixed term faculty renewals that may or may not be done, and a lot of issues with informing students (the teach out piece).  Program Prioritization has been undertaken by all of the colleges. She has almost complete information from the five colleges. The prioritization is to help support and inform the decisions that we make. The faster you alert people to this, the better.
Dr. Bardo remarked that he doesn’t disagree with Dr. Stanford and to clarify what he said, the legal deadlines become the end of the academic year. He wants to make sure faculty members can weigh in on this. Whatever we have to do to make this work; we’re going to do. If in fact it takes longer to do this; we’re going to do what we have to do. There is a reality to academic budget cut. On the academic side the budget cuts come in two phases; if you have a specific budget target, you must meet the state’s imposed target, you do what you have to do to get there. Then you use your academic program processes to rearrange you money over time to put it back where it needs to be to keep the institution whole. On the fiscal side of the house that’s not true; on the fund raising side that’s not true. You can say this is an area we’re going to reduce and you reduce it. But where dealing with programs you do have obligations. It is going to be dealt with up-front and above board. They want faculty input on this. If it takes a little longer than we want to do it. If different instructions are received from the governor or from Tom Ross then they’ll be another conversation.  As of right now, this is where we are. 

Dr. Bardo spoke next on issues of academic core and enrollment. He doesn’t consider every possible specialty that could ever be offered to be academic core. He explained a base degree in Sociology is probably part of our academic core as we define it for our university. A specialization in Urban Sociology is probably not. Academic core is not every course and every specialization. It is key that this is understood as we go forward. A Math degree is core, but ten specializations in Math are not necessarily core. We need to strengthen the core as much as possible and offer the strongest possible degree that we can offer in an area. That may mean that we have to jettison some of our specializations. 
These are programs that directly affect our mission as outlined in UNC Tomorrow and those enabling functions that allow those programs to work. We need to maintain the ability to offer the core programs that we need to offer to meet our mission within the context of UNC Tomorrow and those enabling activities that allow those programs to be efficient. 

Dr. Stanford said if we do not take a 15% cut then the program prioritization process is still very valuable in allowing the colleges to take a hard look at their offerings in the future and reprioritize the money. What we’re doing is an important exercise and it’s raising a number of questions. 

Dr. Bardo made a final point about enrollment and that we don’t count enrollment by a course cap that is put on by administration. If you have a course with a cap of 35 and you get 35 students in it. We don’t count enrollment as 35. The official state of NC policy is that the 10th class date enrollment is your official enrollment. Every UNC institution is the same. If 4 students drop the first few days of classes, the actual enrollment would be 31, not 35. We’ve set our targets based on enrollment on the official dates.

Comment: …if we announce a course and one student enrolls, I was told that we must offer that course.

Dr. Bardo’s response: Whoever told you that was not correct…you are not obliged to offer any class that does not have adequate enrollment. If it stops a student from graduating you may want to offer an independent study or something…discussion continued.
Recorders Note: This was clarified later in the meeting that the issue of not cancelling classes due to enrollment is related to summer session courses. During summer session, we tried to make sure that if we offer something to students and they commit to it, that we follow up on our commitment.  
Dr. Bardo shared that our avg. SAT this year is above ECU and Greensboro’s. We are between ECU and Charlotte. It is gratifying that we have increased the scores and we have gone up about 41 points. We’re continuing to see good numbers of applicants and early deposits. The sense at this point is that enrollment will be okay.  Retention is our big question that we still need to get our hands around. 

Discussion about budgets continued.

Comment: The travel fund is still there?

Response from Dr. Bardo: Yes, the travel fund is still there.

Comment about census data. We have for the academic year a number of SCH that we promised to generate…the census data takes students and courses and translates it into SCHs and relates to our target there, right? It’s not a head count?

Response from Dr. Bardo: Correct, we can actually go down in the head count and increase SCHs which in fact we have done…we’re funded on credit hours and not on head count. Discussion continued. 
Comment: Frequent conversations right now on campus on the prospect of an external mandate expressed in terms of number of courses taught per semester and over a year. 

Response from Dr. Bardo: That is already in law; not a matter of anything special or separate. It was put in law in the budget this last year that the president has to certify that faculty are teaching at least the average of their peer institutions. That is a matter of external mandate.
Comment:  It’s a metric, the number of courses is what I would call crude or inadequate or archaic measure…the real issue is student credit hours which is only indirectly related to the number of courses that you teach.

Response from Dr. Bardo: I fully understand that. We don’t get input on those kinds of things; sometimes they come at midnight in the budget compromise.

Comment: Could it be equivalent….

Response from Dr. Bardo: That’s not what it says.

Response from Dr. Stanford: The deans and I are still having a discussion about this because we’re looking at the model that was used down there.

Comment: This concerns us. We probably have it on our agenda…

Response from Dr. Stanford: You could be teaching a 100 student course and generating a lot of SCH and have a lot more work with that course. Is that equivalent to somebody teaching…

Comment: The rules that come out of this conversation are potentially undermining our mission here if not done very thoughtfully. 

Response from Dr. Bardo: …everything I’ve talked about keeps me up at night, but what worries me more than anything is that the legislature is saying that we see this at X school and putting it into law that you have to do Y. Usually that requires that you have to go back the next year and undo it because it is such a blunt instrument... As an example, Dr. Bardo referred to the focus on Centers and Institutes and that last year a lot of time was spent trying to defend them. 
Comment: Is what we’re going to do internally with the budget not-- is it your intention then to move us that way and what you think about is more SCH credit hour model that X is talking about?
Response from Dr. Bardo: When we talk about the legislature understand enrollments, they get that. They don’t necessarily understand distance ed and the fact that you might work with people at midnight. That’s something that none of them has really experienced so they don’t have a lot of understanding of it and we’re educating them. They really do want to understand. The downside is that we’re doing a lot of watching and keeping in focus. The question when talking about the number of organized courses that you teach is when you reduce the number of organized courses from 4 to 3 you do not increase the average course size, you increase dramatically the number of faculty positions you require and the state doesn’t fund that way. The state funds on a certain number of credit hours average per faculty position at a certain salary. That gets into all kinds of issues around hiring low paid faculty…all that other stuff that we don’t like and I agree is not good. The 2nd thing is what are we replacing that organized course with and how is that being documented? I think we did a good job with of talking about the organized courses. I don’t think we did as good a job on defending what else we were doing in lieu of the organized course. So, I think those two things have to be worked through. The biggest thing I saw as we went through this is that people wanted to keep their class sizes close to where they were and that isn’t feasible.
Comment: But, if we recognize that that’s not going to happen and I think we do. I haven’t talked to any faculty who doesn’t get that course sizes are going to get bigger and that the boutique courses are gone, but if we recognize that and are willing to accept that then is what I’m hearing is that internally you guys aren’t going to be pushing for a higher course load. 
Response from Dr. Stanford: Faculty across the university are not on the same workload. Different colleges are on different workloads, different departments are on different workloads. What I’m trying to get across to the deans is that we spent 1.1 million dollars on adjunct faculty with $3000 here, $3000 there so if we wanted to reserve resources so that we didn’t have to cut programs we have to look at a different way of doing what we’re doing right now which means increasing faculty work load and getting rid of some of those dollars that we’re spending on temporary faculty. It is a sizeable amount of money. So, I think that is out there to discuss. The deans are right where you are; nobody wants to increase faculty workload. They recognize that you need a manageable workload to do what 

you have to do with advising and scholarship and course, teaching. Everybody recognizes that. But, do we cut programs, do we cut adjunct faculty. Those are the balancing kinds of thing that we’re talking about right now.
Response from Dr. Bardo: There’s another piece to this too, when we hire a lot of part-time and temporary faculty, it drives down our average faculty salary and when you drive the average, what you are doing is driving down your raises as well because they are based on average faculty salary.
We can right size the number of faculty positions that we have to get the average faculty salary up and we can affect people’s salaries in the long term even more. There’s a whole series of issues. This is a piece of it. 
Discussion continued around getting our base programs down; getting more focused on the bases and offering them better. 

Comment: …This is one of those less tangible things, but we hear a lot of talk about the core faculty and the adjuncts being expensive to have around. This affects me personally, so I’m going to say it, those adjunct faculty, those $3000 sometimes add up to $6 or $12,000 on the year, can make ends meet in a family and those are the people that came with their spouses to be here and can make ends meet. That $12,000 going away is going to end that. So, you may lose some core faculty because you cut an adjunct not because you cut the core.
Response from Dr. Bardo: I know and it’s a, we try to make the best judgments we can about that. It’s a very difficult time when we are cutting. Historically in higher ed, we tend to protect tenured faculty above others. I’ve not heard an argument as to why we should not do that. At the same time, we still are faced with real cuts. So, we always have to balance those things. I wish we weren’t having this conversation in my last year….

Comment: I understand your position as well, but I wanted that to be heard.

Discussion continued.

Comment: A question about in the 10% scenario, you said tenure, tenure track faculty won’t be affected. In the 10% scenario will specializations within departments be affected in the sense that we will get rid of the boutique stuff? Doesn’t that mean that we will lose tenure and tenure track people?

Response from Dr. Bardo: I wouldn’t think so. What you do is assign those faculty to teach something more in the core and not have a temporary person teach the base. I would not think so; that would be fairly unusual. I can’t swear to you that some year that would not happen, but I can’t see it. 

Discussion continued.

Comment: I asked in November and the answer was no, but I wondered if anyone down state was talking about relaxing the rules of moving money from one pile to another?
Response from Dr. Bardo: The answer is no. I don’t hear anyone having that conversation and the reasons are multi-fold. Capital is the one area in the state that we’ve ….the reason is that it is bond indebted and that can’t not do the project, then they’ve got the equivalent of a loan to pay…discussion continued.

Faculty Assembly/David Claxton: 

David reported that a lot of what they did in the Faculty Assembly, we just heard from the Chancellor. There is a webpage now from the UNC home page. 
The Faculty Assembly President talked with Tom Ross before the Faculty Assembly meeting and she believes he is concerned for faculty and is behind the faculty. Tom Ross also spoke to the Assembly. Senator Pete Brunstetter spoke and explained from the legislature’s side of the aisle how we would be affected by the budget. He thought that the legislature would want to see the institutions be given more flexibility. He also said higher tuition is to be expected. Health insurance is going to the first item on the agenda of an insurance committee that is investigating the state health care plan. 
Laura Luger spoke about program elimination. Anita Watkins from Government Relations talked about the budget request for next year that had come down heavily on financial aid and enrollment growth. David also has a report that phased retirement runs outs in 2012, but GA is hoping for its extension. 
The topics for the Faculty Assembly meeting in March will be online education and distance learning. David asked if you have anything for them to take to the assembly regarding these topics to let the representatives know.

Erin added that the themes were legislature trying to leave it up to the universities to manage any reductions and cuts. She said David brought up increasing teaching load and again the Senate or a representative said that they were involved in discussion and had not heard that previously and as far as they knew that was not an interest from the legislative point of view. Erin shared that she went to a working lunch with the Senate chairs and very few of them are involved in any budget discussions. Many campuses were just finding out that there were some things going on. Of course they had heard about the 15% need. There is a budget committee that may or may not have any faculty involvement and those are the people that will make decisions. Erin will put up the abbreviated and full version of her notes. She was surprised other groups were not working more with their administrations on prioritization. She felt we were ahead of the game.
David added that as the Chancellor had talked about how SATs had gone up. David heard at lunch in a discussion about retention and increased academic standards of the students one of the representatives from NC State mentioning that Western Carolina was one university that was really doing it right.
Erin said one of the chairs was looking at our Boyer Model at the School of the Arts.

Comment: Did they mention anything about incentives for retirement?

Response from Erin McNelis: It is starting to be discussed now, but there is nothing definite because they also have to deal with can the state retirement handle incentivized retirement. But, it is now on the board for discussion.

Erin added she also raised the question about the pots of money and where are the rules about using them? (as referred to earlier in the meeting regarding moving monies around)

The response was more that it was legislative and may even be above the state. 

Discussion continued. 

SGA/Daniel Dorsey: 

No report given.

Staff Senate/William Frady: 

William reported that the last couple of meetings have centered on the same topics as being discussed here: budgets, reversions, furloughs, impact on staff across campus. They have tried to be the best conduit of information that they can because people should be empowered with the knowledge of what is coming to be prepared. William shared that he had spent a day with the chairs and representatives of the State Staff Assembly and the common conversation was how to prepare for cutbacks on their campuses. In these uncertain times, a lot of people are scared. Across the state all kinds of ideas have been discussed. 

They are preparing for elections for staff senate on campus. Projects they have ongoing are the employee assistance fund, the scholarship fund. They are trying to do things with the most positive impact on campus as they can.
He expressed the appreciation of the Faculty Senate keeping the lines of communication open with Staff Senate. 

IT update: Craig Fowler/Anna McFadden:
Craig began by saying they’ve done the first turn of the crank for the IT governance process and will talk about that. Anna will talk about current projects and the projects list.

In the spirit of the dialogue about budget, Craig shared numbers on the IT side that their state appropriation is $3.8 million dollars out of this 87% goes to salaries and personnel (about $3.3 million) and about $500,000 or 13% is in operations. Of the operational amount, about $300,000 goes into maintenance, and the rest goes to equipment, software, phones and travel. IT is dependent on one – time money. One million dollars of one- time money goes to meet operational needs (not including any refreshes or servers) and $505,000 of that is tied up in debt service and leases. 

They spend about $450,000 on maintenance and any critical IT training. 
A 5% budget reduction for IT is approximately $200,000. They have done a plan on the 10% and 15% reductions—going through the same exercises that everybody else is going through. 

Anna McFadden referred to the IT Project List and said they have prioritized projects. Some of the first projects on the list were things that they had to do such as audit findings or critical because something was going to break.
One of the highest rated projects that came through the governance process was from the Math Dept. and is called WebWork Math. They just finished this project with the exception of standing the https site, but there are already two people that have been trained and that are using it. Every project has a project manager. They are kicking off other projects. They appreciate suggestions for projects and everyone that has a project going through the system has a project manager they can communicate with. 
Anna spoke about what goes through IT Governance and Defining an IT Project. Everything in IT doesn’t go through Governance. They tried to define a project and the criteria and qualifiers are included in the hand – out. They want feedback on these.  
COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________
Academic Policy and Review Council/Christopher Hoyt: 
There were no curriculum items requiring a vote. 
Discussion began with the Honors College Liberal Studies Course Replacement Form that had been on the books since 2005. At the last Faculty Senate meeting it was asked that the APRC review the form again and to consider it a new proposal and whether or not it should be approved. Christopher said they worked with Brian Railsback to propose a couple of small revisions to the form and with those revisions, the APRC is recommending its approval. The form allows an Honors College student to replace a standing liberal studies course with another liberal studies course of an upper level.  There are two key elements added to the revised proposed form. The first is working with the instructor, the student or instructor is to include a description of how this upper level course fulfills the liberal studies requirement and the instructor’s signature is required on the form. 
The second request/revision is a signature from a designee of the liberal studies committee. That could either be a member or the signature of Carol Burton which is where the equivalent forms for non-honors students go when they are doing a liberal studies contract.

Comment: Why should it be limited to honors college students? It seems like it applies to any good student in the university.

Comment: That may or may not be the case. For the moment…
Comment: There are Honor’s students don’t merit special attention to so I’m just wondering why you separated them out?

Comment: The Honors College had this form already and we were asked to review it for them. We believe there are reasons this is of special interest to the Honors College. Brian mentioned in trying to recruit Honors College students one of the tools he is able to use to get good students to come to Western. That seems like a particular interest because the Honors College does have different needs in terms of recruiting.

Comment: We already have an upper level perspective replacement form that anybody can use, don’t we? – that anybody, can use?

Comment: This does not apply only to the upper level perspectives; this particular form.

Comment: Right, this would allow them to replace a lower level liberal studies class with a higher level class. 

Comment: So, Honors College students can basically craft their own liberal studies program with this form?

Comment: With this form, provided these revisions get approval from the instructor and someone from the liberal studies committee.

Comment: In other words, someone has to show that the class itself meets the goals and objectives of a liberal studies class.

Comment: On the point, Brian brought in his data and it showed only in 5-6 years only 6 or 7 students even used this form. So, it’s not used that often. 

Comment: As we move forward into a revised general ed system which is well underway, but will take awhile…the assessment component of the new general ed program is going to be much more rigorous and will require documentation of meeting the goals and objectives that are in each course. Would this translate to substituted courses, in other words, would the instructor verify that the substituted course meets all the goals and objectives, would that then link to the assessment system? Would they need to incorporate a common assignment for instance that the other courses in that category would be using and collect artifacts from the student and submit them to the e-briefcase?
Comment: Obviously we haven’t asked that we design this forum to accommodate potential future practices at Western, but we do have here these two key big pieces of oversight. One is the instructor says this fulfils the liberal studies requirement in this category and here’s how. So, if those change then the instructor has to verify that they believe the course really does do that. The second thing is 
that a signature is required from someone on the liberal studies committee or a designee so again, they could cancel it at that point. If the liberal studies requirements change and the substitution no longer seems appropriate, it should get caught at that point.

Comment: But, if the course meets the liberal studies guidelines, why isn’t it in the liberal studies program? It seems to me if I sign something that says my course meets P whatever, shouldn’t it be in the liberal studies program? 
Comment: But there are courses that someone may not necessarily do that for. One instance is you just created a brand new course; it’s your first semester teaching it. Like in the Philosophy department we have a sort of standard number for our upper level class that usually for our majors only, but in some semesters we may teach something that would be appropriate. That could happen. Or maybe you have a program that has so many majors they don’t need to add it to the liberal studies program and they don’t want to, but the course would be appropriate. 

Comment: If you think of it in terms of redrafting a whole program for a privileged few, that is a very disturbing concept. I came to the APRC prepared to be suspicious on that basis, but I was convinced that the students are not allowed to do it over and over again. At some point the Honors College or people signing off and it’s quite a lot of people now are going to notice this. The students in all of the 7 cases were substituting higher level course for a lower and all those cases, they did well. I would say that a better metaphor is that they are being allowed to tinker with minor pieces of the liberal studies program very occasionally on a student by student basis. I don’t think it’s a threat to liberal studies.
Comment: I thought a non honors college student or an honors college student could take any number of upper division perspectives and still meet the…instead of taking 142 in P3, they could take 341 and they could do that in all the perspective areas and meet the LS requirements, correct?

Comment: yes. 

Comment: Is it fair to characterize this as being similar to an honors contract? 

In the honors contract if this counts as an honor credit work it out with the faculty member...this is a little bit different in it’s a student and this course is wishing to have this satisfy something in liberal studies.
Comment: A key difference that I can see is that those honor contracts require some special work on the part of the students so that would suggest that you’re saying, let’s take a course that isn’t really liberal studies like and the student will add something to it just so they can get credit and that’s not the idea. The idea is that this is a class that would qualify; it would be a good member of the LS curriculum. It just happens not to be.

Comment: …a point of clarification…is it a course replacement or anybody who would happen to want to do this. There’s three honor students one of them initiates this transfer; so anybody now who wants this to satisfy the liberal studies requirement, it would work?
Comment: No. It’s student by student. It would be an application per instance.

Comment: I personally have had several instances with students, very good students, they don’t have to be honors students who want to do a similar thing and so far I haven’t heard any reason – enrollment edge? Great. I would love an enrollment edge to get X students to come here instead of NC State. Why this shouldn’t be applicable to a subset of students whether they are in the honors college or not?
Comment: I think we could have this discussion and it would be an interesting discussion. It’s just not a discussion for this moment. 

Comment: I don’t see why you’re making an exception here. There are good students other than those in Honors College right?

Comment: This discussion reminded me of something the Honors College was about when the Honors College was first discussed and that was to pilot out and try some things with Honors students and if that appeared to be successful to export those to the rest of campus. An example of that was the Humanities program that was initiated in the Honors College and now resides in the College of Arts and Sciences where it belongs. The track record – there are very few students that will come to you and say I want a harder course—the whole reason this started with me was I ran into a student who was brilliant and was going to transfer out of here because she felt that the __level courses weren’t challenging enough for her and I jury rigged with her. I went course by course and found the hardest courses I could find with the hardest professors I could find and within 24 hours we had something and she tried it out and graduated from Western with almost a 4.0 GPA…I did it about 6-7 times. The avg GPA worked out to be about 3.67. It’s a nice, very specialized retention mechanism. Right now, we’re looking at this particular mechanism for the Honors College, but down the road from my point of view, I wouldn’t take issue at all if this were exported out to the university.
Discussion continued and was cut short due to time constraints.

Erin encouraged continued discussion outside of the meeting on this topic.
Report from Robert Kehrberg/ Dean of the College of Fine and Performing Arts 

Dean Kehrberg shared information about the college. It was formed in 2007 and made up of three schools: the School of Art and Design, School of Music and School of Stage and Screen. The College also performs planning and has oversight for the Fine and Performing Arts Center. The CAT Center is a digital world class recording studio where they do a lot of work. They have some spaces in 9 buildings. Each school has an endowed professor although not all filled. The college has over 600 majors; 200 in the School of Art and Design, 200 in the School of Music and 175 plus in Stage and Screen. They have entrance requirement to get into their majors and this helps their retention rate which is about 93% from Freshman Fall to Sophomore Spring and about an 87% retention rate from Fall to Fall from Freshman to Sophomore. 

Dean Kehrberg shared some highlights from each of the schools within the college.  

Community involvement is a hallmark of the college. They have a relationship of the Green Energy Park forged at the initiative of an MFA student and it is now ingrained in what they do with teaching glass blowing, a ceramics shop opening soon and three foundries. 

They are cost effective; all administrators teach on a regular basis.  They compare instructional cost per student credit hour produced. They add all part time, faculty salaries and compare with national norms and they target to be within the middle range of that percentile. 

Quality is monitored; they are members of national accrediting bodies within the arts. The bodies were started to have membership quality indicators and they worked to match the accreditation standards. 
In closing, Dean Kehrberg emphasized the role of the Fine and Performing Arts Center as a key component of what they do and the Fine Arts Museum which are pay as you go facilities that earn money. 

OTHER

REPORTS________________________________________________________________________
Old Business: 
No report due to time constraints. 

New Business:

No report due to time constraints. 

SENATE REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Administrative Report/Provost Linda Stanford: 
Dr. Stanford spoke in conjunction with the remarks from Chancellor Bardo earlier in the meeting. No additional administrative report was given.
Chair Report/Erin McNelis: 
No report due to time constraints.
The meeting adjourned at 5:00 p.m.
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